
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 16th September 2013
Present:
Kettering Borough Councillors


Councillor Mike Brown (Chair)


The Mayor, Councillor Keli Watts


Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor David Bishop (Rural Forum Representative)


Councillor Lloyd Bunday


Councillor Maggie Don


Councillor Eileen Hales

Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Philip Hollobone MP

Councillor Shirley Lynch


Councillor Ellie Manns

Councillor Michael Tebbutt


Councillor Jonathan West


Representatives of Member Organisations


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) –


(Deputy Chair)

Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade)

Also Present


Fiona de Boltz (Street Pastors)


Jane Calcott (Churches Together) 


Andrew Longley (Joint Planning Unit)

Insp Carl Sturman - Northants Police

Sue Lyons (Monitoring Officer)


Alex Jelley (Economic Regeneration Manager)


David Pope (Forum Administrator)
13.KTF.11
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Maurice Bayes, Mary Malin, Scott Edwards, Ruth Groome, Steven Bellamy and Duncan Bain (Kettering Borough Council) and Councillors Jim Harker and Christopher Groome (Northamptonshire County Council). Apologies were also received from Neil Griffin (Chamber of Trade).
13.KTF.12
MINUTES

RESOLVED

that the minutes of the meeting of the Kettering Town Forum held on 24th June 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.KTF.13
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
13.KTF.14
REPORTS OF THE FORUM'S REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS FORUM AND THE RURAL FORUM


Councillor Bishop reported that the Rural Forum held on 27th June 2013 had received the following presentations:-

· Sgt McDonald of Northamptonshire Police had attended the forum where concerns had been expressed regarding the level of policing in rural areas under the new police regime. Sgt McDonald allayed these fears by advising the forum that there were three dedicated officers and a further nine PSCO’s covering these areas.
· Steve Lilley had attended to provide a talk on street-lighting. Parishes had raised concerns with regards to which organisations held responsibility for specific lights, as most parishes did not have a comprehensive ownership list. NCC had agreed to provide all parish clerks with a list of lights they had responsibility for.

· Steve Edwards had provided the forum with a talk on the Olympic Legacy. It was hoped that out-of-town sports pitches would soon be able to attract funding for improvements from S106 agreements.
· Rod Harbour had provided an update on the Kettering East development.

· A consultation on gypsy and traveller sites had been discussed and forum members had noted that the closing date for this was 15th July 2013. 


There was no report from the A6 Towns Forum.
13.KTF.15
POLICING ISSUES AND STATISTICS


Insp Carl Sturman, attended the meeting and presented the report on ward crime statistics and policy issues.
He provided the forum with further details on specific statistics affecting the borough, as listed below:-
· Burglaries to dwellings provided the main area of concern for the borough, Kettering being ranked the second worst of all Northamptonshire sectors. A group of individuals had been identified as committing the majority of burglaries in the borough. As a result, Operation Shackle had been launched to counter this issue. Of the seven individuals identified, three had been sentenced or remanded in custody and the number of burglaries had dropped significantly. The remaining four individuals were under heavy police focus, restricting their ability to commit further offences. 

· An increase in drug offences was noted as being due to an increase in executed warrants.
· A rise in the number of sex offences was explained as being the result of historic offences coming to light during offender interview.
· Crime reduction stood at 15% over 2012, with serious crime showing a 10.5% reduction.

· The 12% rise in Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) figures was noted as being the result of incorrect recording of offences. In reality, officers had not witnessed a rise in ASB while on the street. 
The Chair stated that he was pleased to see a reduction in crime figures for most areas, but noted that there had still been some major issues, such as the act of arson at Rockingham Road Pleasure Park. In the absence of Councillor Bellamy, the Chair requested that Sgt Sturman respond to the ward councillor’s concerns with regards to the increase in crimes for Pipers Hill ward. 

Members of the forum raised the following questions/comments:-

	Question


	Answer

	The number of burglaries on the Ise Lodge estate is a concern, and perpetrators are known to the police. Are PCSO’s available to reassure people we are doing all we can? 
	Fifteen burglaries in the area last year had been cleared up as a result of the admission of guilt by an offender, which explained the statistics for burglaries in the area. 

	St Michaels & Wicksteed has seen a Vehicle Nuisance increase of 286%. Also, residents of Argyll Street have raised concerns regarding an incident where the street had been sealed off by armed police, but nobody had contacted residents to reassure them or explain what was occurring.
	Sgt Sturman apologised for the lack of reassurance to residents following the Argyll Street incident. The reason for the increase in Vehicle Nuisance would require further investigation. 

	How is Kettering compared to other major population areas in the county with regards to drug offences?

	More drugs offences were registered in Kettering than in Corby. However, Kettering had a proactive task team carrying out warrants in the borough which may skew the figures. 

	Following a burglary in the Avondale Grange ward, residents were not door-knocked by police and some residents were concerned as they did not know what occurred at a neighbouring property. 
	The lack of contact is a surprise, as the police undertake “super-cocooning” of an area following a burglary, surrounding addresses are spoken to as these addresses are vulnerable to further incidents. The ethos is to reassure residents and to gain intelligence. The process is labour intensive but has paid off and given results. 

	What is required to bring the four remaining suspects in Operation Shackle before the courts? 
	There is difficulty in moving forward with prosecution as the four individuals are under 18, and courts are reluctant to remand them. Criminality has been slowed as a result of surveillance of the individuals concerned. 

	Can an update be provided with regard to PCSOs with parking enforcement powers?


	Parking enforcement has been hit and miss; tickets have been issued in rural sectors, in town however, many PCSO’s have been employed in “super-cocooning” reducing their impact.

	Is pursuance of offenders by a variety of methods still in police use? 
	Very much so, the model the police favour is offender based targeting with the aim of crime prevention. The majority of crimes occur within 500 metres of the residence of an offender or an associate. The focus is on the top ten offenders, picking them off one at a time. 


Sgt Andy Barnes was thanked for his attendance.
13.KTF.16
STREET PASTORS

Fiona deBoltz attended the meeting on behalf of the Street Pastors organisation and gave a presentation on the service provided by the group. All members of the forum were invited to accompany the Street Pastors in their work, to see first-hand the activities involved. 

The forum heard that organisation was a Christian initiative run by volunteers, although their members were present to provide care and assistance, not to preach. Pastors went out to Kettering town centre every Saturday night, meeting at the Central Methodist Church at 10pm, before commencing their activities at 11pm and continuing until 3am. 

Every January, Street Pastor Sunday was held, where a short presentation was given at churches across the town. At these events, recruitment of volunteers was sought and awareness of the organisation was raised. All pastors had to be over 18 years of age, and were CRB checked. Between 25 and 30 hours of professional training was undertaken, in consultation with the police, social services and professionals specialising in alcohol and drug abuse.

All pastors wore uniforms when on duty, which aided their identification on CCTV as well as by police and door-staff at licensed premises. Rucksacks were carried, packed with a variety of useful items including flip-flops, bottled water, first aid kits, evidence bags and tissues. 

The forum heard that just the presence of pastors could inhibit certain anti-social behaviours in the town centre. Pastors had collected some 4,600 bottles, cans and glasses from the town centre streets in the past year, preventing their use as potential weapons. Dustpans were carried by volunteers clear any broken glass. 
Members made comments as follows:-

Could more details be supplied regarding the opening of a night cafe on Montagu Street?

Fiona deBoltz made the following comments in response:-

A night cafe would shortly be opening at the site of the former “Rehab” nightclub. The cafe would be open on Friday nights, between 10pm and 2am as a coffee bar serving non-alcoholic beverages. The cafe would have professionally qualified door-staff. 

Alex Jelley added that KBC was working alongside those in charge of the cafe to assist in marketing of the project. 


The Chair of the Forum thanked Fiona for her presentation and attendance, as well as the work undertaken by the Street Pastors.
13.KTF.17
TOWN CENTRE DEVELOPMENTS
Alex Jelley attended the meeting and provided an update regarding developments in Kettering. The update covered two specific areas; Growth – Suite 16 and Economic Regeneration Update and Capacity Funding. 
Alex Jelley updated the forum as follows:-

· KBC had been successful in securing £1.2m of funding from the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG). This funding was earmarked for technical assessments, evaluation and design of projects, with £538k allocated to ensuring KBC could continue to put same level of work into achieving the growth agenda. 

· National chain, Chimichanga, would shortly be opening a restaurant in Kettering Marketplace. Works at the unit were well underway and anticipated to be complete by late September. KBC would be organising a special opening event.

· The Kettering Business Brochure required updating. A business survey had provided clear evidence that small businesses were keen to have access to such a document. Additional works to update the Invest in Kettering website were underway and a new business directory would be included. Initially this would be a basic directory covering Kettering retailers, with the intention to expand to small and medium enterprises at a later date. When the work was complete, the topic would be brought back before the forum. 
· Public realm work was ongoing, with final designs expected to be presented at the next meeting of the forum.

· Interest had been shown at units located at The Yards. One unit had already been taken by Giftwarez and a new radio station had also shown interest in taking a unit. 

· Works to upgrade the interior of the Newlands Centre were scheduled to finish by late September, with consent for advertisements located at the main entrance expected in due course. Consultation was being held with NCC and Ellandi regarding upgrades to the bus shelters on Newland Street, with funding available through a S106 agreement. 
Members raised the following issues:-
· A query was raised as to when the fire damaged retail units opposite the Newlands Centre would be brought back into productive use.

· Concerns were raised regarding the cleanliness of the town centre, with specific reference to Newland Street and the bus shelters located there.

Alex Jelley responded to the comments as follows:-
· The fire damaged retail units were privately owned and the owners had shown no willingness to talk to KBC regarding their plans. KBC lacked powers to force the issue, but hopefully the proposals for Newland Street would provide the catalyst to prompt investment.

· With regard to bus shelters, there was no formal arrangement in place for the cleaning of the shelters. This issue of ownership would be resolved in future. KBC’s Environmental Care team worked hard to make the town centre as clean as possible, but were restricted by the funding available to them.

The Chair thanked Alex for his attendance and presentation.

13.KTF.18
CONSULTATION ON PLANNING DOCUMENTS – NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT PLANNING UNIT
A presentation was given by Andrew Longley of the Joint Planning Unit, detailing a range of planning documents currently under consultation.
The meeting heard that the review of the North Northamptonshire Joint Core Strategy had been delayed until the Secretary of State decided whether development should take place at Rushden Lakes, a final decision was expected by the end of January 2014. As a result of this delay, the JPU was working on the following elements of the emerging plan and its evidence base, which were not dependent on the Rushden Lakes decision:-
· Consultation on Strategic Housing and Employment Sites 
· Urban Structure Study
· Interim Housing Policy Statement
The consultation on Strategic Housing and Employment Sites sought to set out development principles for strategic sites which had not already been established through planning applications or site specific plans. Sites included Kettering North, A14 Junction 10 and A14 Junction 9. The meeting noted that a huge number of potential sites had been assessed using a rigorous selection criteria.  

The Urban Structure Study examined the structure of existing towns, analysing how they had been developed and the way this affected access to local facilities and the countryside. The study set out design principles based on improving connectivity, especially in relation to crossing ring roads, the prioritisation of radial routes, routes for pedestrians and cyclists, mixed neighbourhoods and connections to green spaces.

The Interim Housing Statement provided up-to-date information on housing requirements and identified sites that would contribute to a supply of deliverable housing land over the next five years. The forum noted that this would not replace the adopted Core Spatial Strategy, but it would be a material consideration in considering how much housing land was required to meet objectively assessed housing requirements. The total housing requirement was noted as being below previous targets, but provided a more realistic value.
Members made the following comments:-

· Concerns were raised regarding pedestrianisation and cycle routes in Kettering due to the unsuitable topography, especially around Kettering railway station. 
· The East Kettering development was considered to be one of the most important tasks ever undertaken by KBC and as such it was imperative to attain a high quality development in every aspect.

· The development at Kettering South, A14 Junction 9 appeared disjointed and would be subject to an increase in traffic, especially once Junction 10a of the A14 was complete. Great care would be required to provide a joined up development, particularly once the Isham Bypass came to fruition.
Andrew Longley made the following comments in response:-
· The topography of Kettering would be factored in to any proposals taken forward. Car use was still key in North Northamptonshire, but opportunities to make towns more joined up would be pursued.  

· The proposed South Kettering developments did face an issue regarding transport, but NCC and the Highways Authority would undertake transport modelling and the effect of the Isham Bypass would be factored in. 
13.KTF.19
NETWORK RAIL

The forum discussed a letter supplied by Network Rail to residents of the borough who may be affected by the closure of the A509, Pytchley Road Bridge.


Members commented that it was important to ensure that any provision for a pedestrian path on the renewed bridge provided a safer and wider access than had previously been the case. KBC would use what influence they could with regards to this matter. A temporary pedestrian and cyclist footbridge would be constructed during the works.


The Chair invited all those present at the meeting to attend the information event being held at Kettering Conference Centre on 3rd October. 

13.KTF.20
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – KETTERING BOROUGH COUNCIL AREA
The meeting noted the contents of a report which had been before the Executive Committee on 11th September. Members had been asked to make a recommendation to full council regarding whether to instigate a full or light touch community governance review for the borough. The recommendation made was to undertake a light touch review. 
The review would concentrate on smaller parish councils, those not functioning effectively and those struggling to attract councillors. It was anticipated that some parish councils may request they be reviewed. Guidance suggested that reviews ought to take place every 15-20 years and KBC had not carried out such a review for a considerable length of time. 
It was noted that this was an ongoing process, especially with the amount of new development in the borough and that a working party would be convened to look at the proposals. 
13.KTF.21
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

It was suggested that the following items be included on future agendas of the Forum:-

· Police Issues and Statistics

· Town Centre

· Police and crime Commissioner

· Consultation on possible changes to Kettering General Hospital

· Tresham College

 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.23 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

djp
Kettering Town Forum No. 

16.9.13


